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She wanted to call Garrett. Garrett would definitely solve the problem! 

“Sophia, hurry up.” Fia walked out the door. Seeing Sophia looking at her 
phone, she urged her. 

“Coming, coming.” Sophia put down her phone and ran to open the car door. 
“Madam, please be my guest.” 

Fia’s eyes narrowed with amusement. “How many times have I told you? Stop 
calling me Madam. Just call me Fia.” 

Sophia scratched the back of her hand. “Just let me be.” 

Fia did not insist. She got into the passenger seat and put on her seat belt. 

Sophia got into the driver’s seat and said, “It’s still early. Even if we go half an 
hour later, we’ll still be able to pick Miss Reid up.” 

“We’re picking her up. So we can only be early, not on the dot, and most 
definitely not late.” Fia had a serious look. “What if she arrives early and 
doesn’t see us? Won’t it be very disappointing?” 

Sophia was a little envious of Eileen. If she had a bestie like Madam, wouldn’t 
that be great?! 

The car arrived at the airport. A red Maserati entered behind them and 
stopped by Sophia’s car. 

Fia grabbed her seat belt tight and frowned. 

“What’s wrong, Madam?” Sophia took a look at the red Maserati. Did the 
sports car look so good that Madam was envious? 

Fia’s gaze was complicated, not knowing what to say to Sophia. 

“Let’s get out of the car first.” 



She quickly opened the car door and got off. She walked to the front of the 
Maserati. 

The car door of the Maserati opened and the person who got out of it left Fia 
astonished. 

She thought that it would be Victor. 

“Did I disappoint you?” Sapphire pulled her shawl. “Victor is still recovering 
from his injuries.” 

Fia felt that Sapphire was not quite like she was in the past and was a little 
peculiar. 

Sapphire continued, “You don’t have to be nervous. I’m just here to take a 
look.” 

Fia took a look around. She couldn’t possibly say that the airport belonged to 
her and Sapphire couldn’t come by, could she? 

However, when Sapphire said that she was just here to take a look, she did 
not believe her one bit. 

“Madam, what’s wrong?” Sophia pulled at Fia’s windbreaker and asked softly, 
“Isn’t she your cousin-in-law?” 

Fia agreed lightly and tried to communicate to her. “Sapphire, Eileen is solely 
focused on work. You don’t have to worry…” 

“She hooked Victor’s soul away!” Sapphire’s voice rose and Sophia 
instinctively stood in front of Fla 

“Haha, Fia. Do you know that even after he had surgery and was running a 
high fever, he still called for Eileen in his half awakened state?! If you were 
me, and Conrad was calling Esme in front of you, could you let it go?” 

Fia took a breath and said, “Sapphire, can you not try to change it to my 
situation and think on my behalf? We do not have the same temper. The way 
we treat people and things are not the same ” 

“Indeed! You are really generous “Sapphire mocked. “Esme is your cousin 
and you weren’t willing to hurt her Back then, she had tried again and again to 



hurt you and even caused you to lose your child! If I were you, I would kill her 
to protect my child!” 

Fia was a little panicked. Sapphire seemed to have changed quite a bit. 

“Scram!” Sophia hated Sapphire. To have brought up Madam’s injuries to hit 
her where it hurt was despicable! 

Seeing how Sophia was so protective of Fia, Sapphire expressed sorrow. 

“It’s true. We are different. At least people around Conrad are all protecting 
you. But Victor has never given me a hint of warmth!” 

Fia held Sophia’s hand. “Sophia, let’s find a place to sit down for a bit.” 

She did not wish to continue conversing with Sapphire about things of the 
past. 

“Alright.” Sophia looked at Sapphire in disdain, then held Fia’s hand and went 
to the VIP lounge to wait for Eileen. 

At the VIP lounge, she poured a cup of water for Fia and after she had 
finished drinking the water, she squatted down to speak. “Madam, in the 
future, let’s ignore these nonsensical people, alright?” 

Fia looked at her with a warm gaze. “I thought the person in the car was Victor 
and was worried that he was here to get Eileen entangled in his matters on 
purpose. I never thought that it was Sapphire and so I said some words.” 

“There’s nothing much to talk about. If she is going to blacken things, let’s just 
teach her a good lesson! There’s nothing to be afraid of!” Sophia said 
seriously. 

Fia looked at Sophia’s sincere and kind eyes and felt a hint of pity. 

Why did such a good lady get abandoned by her parents back then? 

“Sophia, have you ever thought of searching for your own parents?” 

Sophia was stunned and immediately shook her head, her tone extremely 
cold. “If they were able to abandon me, why do I need to search for them?” 

“What if they had their difficulties?” Fia said. 



Sophia immediately gave a sarcastic smile. “Madam, if it were you, would own 
child?” 

you abandon your 

Fia immediately shook her head. “If possible, I’m willing to use my life to trade 
for my child’s.” 

Sophia replied, “Exactly. No matter what problems they had, for one to be 
able to abandon their child, it shows that they aren’t anything good.” 

“You’re all grown up now. Treat yourself a little better, find a reliable man in 
the future, and live out the rest of your life well,” Fia said sincerely. 

Sophia tilted her head and thought about it. “For now, I think that living like 
this is pretty nice.” 

She did not know many people and all she wanted to do now was protect her 
Madam well. 

Fia touched her tummy and said, “I want to go to the washroom.” 

Sophia replied, “Go ahead. There’s still another half an hour till Miss Reid’s 
flight lands.” 

Fia said, “Then why don’t you go over to the arrivals to watch out for her?” 

She was afraid that Eileen’s flight would arrive early and she would miss her. 

Sophia said, “I’ll go to the washroom with you first. If the plane lands, they will 
make an announcement. You don’t have to worry.” 

Fia could only go along with Sophia. 

The washroom was not very big. Fia shut the door and squatted down, feeling 
that if the door was kicked, it would immediately hit her. 

Sophia stood guard outside, coldly watching the people entering and leaving. 

Eileen and her assistant, Lyn, walked to the exit together with the crowd. She 
pressed on the brim of her cap and swept two glances at the people picking 
up those from their flight. 



“Lyn, I don’t seem to see Fia. Do you see her?” 

Lyn tiptoed for a couple of seconds. “I don’t see her either.” 

Eileen sighed helplessly. “Let me give her a call.” 

Lyn pushed the luggage with a single hand and carried the bag in Eileen’s 
hands so that it would be easier for her to make the call. 

After a couple of seconds, the phone was answered and Eileen let out a sigh 
of relief. “Fia, did you get stuck in traffic?” 

“No!” Fia’s tone was anxious. “I’m in the washroom. The door suddenly can’t 
be opened.” 

“Huh?” Eileen looked around. “Which one are you in?” 

“Eileen, don’t worry, I am not here alone. Sophia is outside prying the door 
open. I will be able to come out soon.” Fia was anxious to death, but she was 
still gently consoling Eileen. 

Eileen did not know whether to cry or laugh. “You are really unlucky. Even 
when you go to the washroom you can’t open the door.” 

Fia grumbled, “I don’t know why I just can’t open it.” 

“It’s fine. I’ll wait for you.” Eileen hung up first and explained the situation to 
Lyn who was by her side. 

The two of them walked out talking happily, not noticing someone 
approaching them. 

“Miss Reid.” A graceful voice rang out. 

Eileen and Lyn both frowned, raising their heads to look. 

Sapphire gave a noble smile as she greeted her. “It’s been a long time since 
we last met, Miss Reid.” 

Eileen looked at her in a daze, not knowing what she meant. 

“Do you have some time? Could I treat you to a cup of coffee?” Sapphire was 
calm. 



Eileen was just thinking about it when Lyn gently nudged her arm and said 
softly, “Don’t go. Something feels off with Fia not being able to open the 
washroom door.” 

With Lyn saying that, Eileen found it peculiar too. 

“I’m sorry. I’ve arranged to meet a friend.” Eileen said. 

Sapphire’s lips curled up. “Fia is in the washroom. She won’t be able to make 
it for some time.” 

Eileen’s expression immediately turned cold. “You did it?” 
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“I am merely hoping that you’ll show me a little deference. It’s just a cup of 
coffee.” 

At the same time, Sophia was so anxious that she was breaking out in sweat. 

She could have just kicked the door open immediately, but the washroom 
setup was too small. 

She was afraid she would hit Fia if she kicked the door open. So, she did not 
dare to do so and could only try and pry the door open with a knife she carried 
by her side. 

As she did her best, she noticed that the other people in the other stalls were 
also complaining that the doors could not be opened. 

“Madam…” 

Fia stood inside, and heard the grumblings of the people around as well. 

Sophia immediately said, “I’ll call Sir and get him to send people over!” She 
did not dare to leave, fearful that someone would target Fia in a blink of an 
eye. 

“Don’t call him.” Fia felt that it was quite embarrassing to be stuck in a 
washroom. 



“Then I’ll call Tiger,” Sophia said. 

Fia replied, “Alright, ask him to keep it lowkey.” It was really quite 
embarrassing. 

“Alright.” Sophia called Tiger. 

At that very moment, Tiger was busy getting people to arrest Jason and 
sending him to the police station. Seeing Sophia’s call, he felt his head hurt. 

With a previous lesson to learn from, he did not dare to ignore the call. 

“Hello, Sophia? What’s up? Shouldn’t you be with Madam to pick someone 
up?” 

“We’re here! Madam went to the washroom and now the door can’t be opened 
but I dare not kick the door open! I don’t dare to leave. I’m afraid something 
might happen! Also, the other toilet doors can’t be opened. I feel like someone 
did it intentionally!” 

Hearing Sophia’s anxious voice, Fia panicked. She thought of Sapphire who 
had driven Victor’s car to the airport. 

When Eileen left the country, she asked for Conrad’s help to wipe away all 
traces of her. 

How did Sapphire find out? 

“Sophia! Go and get someone from the airport to open the doors 
immediately!” Fia started to shout, fearful that something might happen to 
Eileen. 

Sapphire gave her an odd feeling. She didn’t know what she would do. 

Hearing Sophia and Fia’s conversation through the phone, Tiger immediately 
started to get 

nervous. 

“Sophia, don’t leave the doorway! I’ll bring people over immediately!” 



“Hurry up!” Sophia hung up and continued to use the knife to pry open the 
door. “Madam, try to stand further away from the door. I’m afraid that the door 
will hit you when it opens. 

“Oh, alright.” Fia stood closest to the corner and said after making an 
estimate, “Why don’t 

you 

kick the door and see? As long as the door doesn’t fall, it should not hit me.” 

Sophia did not dare to take the risk, and tried even harder to pry the lock of 
the door. 

Some people came in wanting to use the washroom, but after finding out what 
was happening, they did not dare to use it anymore. 

Besides, Fia wasn’t the only one locked in. The others in the other stalls were 
also locked in. 

Instantly, the entire washroom started to get boisterous. 

“Stop making a fuss!” Sophia roared. “Go and get someone from the airport!” 

She used the back of her hand to wipe the sweat off her forehead, finally 
managing to break off a part of the lock. She breathed out as she carefully 
opened the door. 

“Madam…” 

Fia nodded, suddenly feeling her heartbeat increasing and experiencing 
labored breathing. 

“Madam, what’s wrong with you?” Sophia immediately went to support her. 

“It’s fine. Let’s go get Eileen. I will introduce her to you. She is a good lady.” 
Fia took a deep breath, thinking that she had spent a long time in the 
washroom and that’s why she was like that. 

She had just left the washroom when a few others who had been locked in 
fainted. 



By the time the people from the airport came to open the doors, all the girls 
who were locked in had already fainted, and it scared everyone so much that 
they all shrieked. 

The staff immediately contacted the hospital to call for ambulances. 

Fia had just walked a short distance when her head felt heavy and her feet 
light. Sophia noticed that she wasn’t quite alright and made her sit down. 

“Madam, your face is pale. Something seems to be off.” 

At this point, the people who had fainted in the washroom were being carried 
out one after another. 

Fia saw this. 

“What is going on?” Fia felt even more anxious. 

Sophia could no longer let her be, and immediately called Conrad. 
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Some people in the crowd started to discuss. 

“How did these ladies go to the washroom and end up all locked in?” 

“Did the doors agree to get spoiled at the same time?” 

“Did the girls in the washroom all arrange to faint at the same time?” 

Fia rubbed her chest and held Sophia’s hand tightly. 

“Sophia, I find it hard to catch my breath.” 

The moment she spoke, her body tilted and she fell unconscious. 

“Madam!” Sophia hugged her and Conrad picked up the phone on the other 
side at the same time. She immediately said, “Sir, something happened to 
Madam!” 

Eileen got Lyn to go to the waiting area to call Fia and get her to come over, 
planning to go to her once she got out of the washroom. 



Sapphire appeared out of nowhere and suddenly sat by her side, leaning 
close and saying softly, “I advise you to listen to me.” 

Eileen frowned. “Mrs. Maxwell and I…” 

Before she could finish her sentence, Sapphire gave her her phone. 

Eileen had been ready to make a call but she stopped as she stared at the 
photo in Sapphire’s phone. 

you really care about this bestie of yours, then you shouldn’t reject me,” 
Sapphire said eerily. 

Eileen glared at Sapphire in anger. “What did you do to Fia?” 

“I didn’t do anything. She’s just been locked in the washroom for too long and 
breathed in too much toxic ammonia and fainted.” 

“Do you think I’m a fool?” Eileen’s face was flushed due to anger. “It is 
impossible for washrooms in the airport to exceed the standard levels of 
ammonia.” 

“Then I don’t know.” Sapphire sighed and put the phone into her bag. 

She said leisurely, “It’s not her alone who is unlucky. Just now many girls in 
the washroom were even more unlucky.” 

Eileen stood up and wanted to leave, but Sapphire grabbed her wrist. 

“Could it be that you don’t care about your bestie?” 

Eileen looked at her. “Did you do something?” 

Sapphire smiled gently, but her gaze was so gentle that there was different 
meaning to it. 

“Follow me and I’ll tell you.” 

Eileen gritted her teeth. “Alright, I’ll follow you!” 

“Isn’t that right.” Sapphire stood up and held Eileen’s hand in a friendly 
manner. “My car is in the parking lot. I’ll bring you over.” 



Walking to the parking lot, Eileen saw the familiar Maserati and her gaze 
changed. 

Sapphire smiled at her and said, “I heard that this car was one you helped 
Victor choose back then?” 

“I merely gave suggestions and helped a previous employer when he was 
buying a car.” 

“Then it must have troubled you. Now Victor can’t move around freely. I’m 
helping him to drive this car, in order to avoid it spoiling and being left 
unused.” Sapphire opened the door to the front passenger seat. “Miss Reid, 
please take a seat.” 

Pain flashed in Eileen’s eyes. This car carried too much of her past with 
Victor. 

She really did not wish to see it nor ride in it again! 

“Mrs. Maxwell, where are you taking me? I can get a ride there on my 

Own.” 

“Miss Reid, don’t you care about your best friend?” Sapphire threatened. 

you, are you able to guarantee that Fia will be fine?” 

“If I go with you, are you 

“Sure.” Sapphire’s smile widened. “After all, she is my cousin’s wife, my 
cousin-in-law. I wouldn’t hurt her.” 

“It best be so! If anything happens to her, I will absolutely not let you off!” 
Eileen malicious left ruthless words and got into the front passenger seat. 

Sapphire had just driven Eileen away when Conrad arrived at the airport in a 
haste with his people. 

Sophia carried the unconscious Fia and came running over. “Sir, I’m sorry. I.. 
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“We’ll talk about it later!” Conrad took Fia from her hands and said coldly, 
“Start from the beginning.” 

Sophia told him everything about Fia going to the washroom. 

Conrad said to Tiger, “Get people to survey the scene!” 

Tiger replied, “Okay!” 

At this moment, a few police cars came roaring over. 

Conrad frowned. “Sophia, stay with Tiger and watch them. Don’t let those 
fellows ruin the scene!” 

Sophia was stunned and thought, wasn’t her boss being a little too 
suspicious? He was even suspecting the police. 

However, when she stood in his position to think, she could understand. 

“Jason, think carefully of the person who hit you that day. Was he really like 
Conrad?” 

Finn sat opposite Jason, asking extremely seriously. 

Jason avoided his gaze and said faintly, “You’ve asked me many times 
already.” 

Finn said, “Your words have a great influence in determining things toward 
this case and toward Conrad. Furthermore, if we find out that the words you 
said were not true, it will affect. your future.” 

“Ha, I’ve been hit and had a mental injury. Even if I see the wrong person, it’s 
very normal.” Jason felt that it was extremely hilarious. 

Finn was being too obvious in wanting to help Conrad, which made him 
extremely repulsed. 

“Jason, I’m also helping you. The earlier the culprit is found, the earlier it is 
safer for you. Also, Fia…” 

“What happened to her!” Jason immediately glared at him in nervousness. 



Finn frowned. When he saw Fia and him together the first time, he felt that 
they were quite a match. 

It was a pity that the person in Fia’s heart was not Jason. 

“She went to the airport to pick someone up, but a harmful gas was released 
in the washroom and everyone who went there at that time fell unconscious.” 

“How is that possible?!” Jason was baffled. “The sanitation of the airport is 
done properly every day. It is impossible to have harmful gas exceeding the 
strict standards.” 

“The actual reason is not clear, but it is possible that an underground 
waterway overflowed and caused the situation.” Finn sighed. “When we went 
there, there was no strong gas scent. However, the police checked those 
people and determined that they had all fainted due to inhalation of harmful 
gasses.” 

“Fia too?” 

“Yes.” 

“Is it serious?” Jason asked nervously. 

Finn couldn’t bear it and said, “You should let it go. No matter how much you 
care about her, she already has the person she needs by her side.” 

Jason lowered his head. Thinking of Conrad, his heart felt jealousy and 
resentment. 

But so what? His feelings could not be forced onto Fia. 

Even if Conrad had hurt her many times, she still loved him and needed him. 

“Jason, think carefully, alright?” Finn said lightly. 

Jason smiled sarcastically. “Due to personal reasons, me suspecting Conrad 
to have hit me has no basis.” 

Finn let out a sigh of relief. “Alright. Then I’ll bring you to see a couple of 
suspects. You can take a look and see if you manage to recall anything.” 

“You found suspects?” Jason asked in surprise. 



“We managed to find a couple of suspicious persons after working with 
Conrad. Due to the dim lighting in the parking lot, it’s not very obvious in the 
surveillance. Now, we have to see from your side if we can find anything.” 

Finn had a look of anticipation. There were too many things suppressed at the 
time. If he was unable to solve this riddle, he might even have to resign as a 
director. 

The seven suspects had their names and ages on a plate, all standing in a 
line, both hands. cuffed. 

Finn brought Jason over and said, “These are the people. Slowly take a look. 
See if you notice. anything. Don’t be nervous. We will protect you well.” 

Jason thought about how Fia forgave Conrad each time she got upset. 

Seeing those suspects, he gathered all his concentration to recall the process 
of being hit that night, then brought those suspects in, one by one. 
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After some time, Jason pinched the center of his brows and said, “Director 
Parker, I need to reenact the scene.” 

Finn looked at the seven suspects. “Did you not find anything?” 

“My mind is in too much of a mess. Everyone looks alike, but none of them 
look like the culprit either,” Jason said helplessly. 

Finn was silent for a couple of seconds. “Alright, then let’s reenact the scene.” 

“Impossible!” Conrad’s face was dark. “Sophia said that she was at the scene 
but she did not. smell any scents back then!” 

Sophia nodded by the side and said to the doctor, “I really didn’t smell 
anything and neither did my Madam. She didn’t tell me either.” 

A group of doctors and the hospital director looked at each other. 

The hospital director said, “Mr. Maxwell, we have asked a few of the patients 
that have awakened. All of them also said that they did not smell anything. 
However, there is a possibility that some poisonous gasses underwent some 



changes in the waterworks, and I don’t why, but caused some kind of gas to 
surface, therefore…” 

“Don’t make these useless assumptions!” Conrad’s face was dark. “The 
results from their checkup show that they had breathed in poisonous gas 
which caused them to fall unconscious. however, it is definitely not natural but 
rather manmade!” 

The hospital director said, “But Director Parker has also checked and did not 
find any 

suspicious people.” 

Conrad knew that talking to the hospital director and doctors was useless, so 
he turned around and returned to Fia’s ward. 

Sophia and Tiger smiled at them awkwardly. 

Sophia said, “Don’t take things to heart what our boss says. He just loves his 
wife and is concerned about her. He finds everyone an eyesore and is thus 
acting like this.” 

The hospital director nodded. “Understandable.” 

Tiger said coldly, “Treat her properly and gather less for idle chat. Dismiss!” 

The hospital director led everyone away, all of them wiping their sweat, feeling 
blue. 

Being a doctor was already hard enough, and they still had to be pressured by 
Mr. Maxwell from time to time. 

“Fia, you’re awake!” Conrad saw Fia slowly opening her eyes and his 
frustrated mood instantly turned much better. 

The doctor said earlier that as long as she woke up, it’d be fine and after the 
checkup, she also mentioned that the children in her womb were fine. 

Fia looked at Conrad’s slightly red amber eyes in a daze. “What happened to 
you?” 

Conrad rubbed his eyes. “I’m fine.” 



Her eyes flashed for a moment, not wanting to think too highly of herself and 
suddenly thought of Eileen and asked, “What about Eileen!” 

“I reckon that she has gone back on her own,” Conrad said. 

“You reckon? Didn’t you all pick her up?” Fia anxiously got up, wanting to get 
off the bed. 

Conrad stopped her. “You have just awoken. You shouldn’t move about.” 

“I bumped into Sapphire at the airport. Her emotions weren’t quite right! Also, 
whatever happened to me, I think the target is Eileen!” Fia started to shout 
nervously. 

Conrad frowned. “What did she go to the airport for?” 

“How would I know! She even purposely drove Victor’s red sports car!” Fia 
pushed Conrad’s hand away. “I want to search for Eileen.” 

At this moment, Sophia and Tiger entered. 

Conrad instructed coldly. “Two of you, find Miss Reid!” 

“Alright,” Tiger said. 

Sophia was slightly stunned. “Oh no, I was worried about Madam and forgot 
to pick Miss Reid up. She wouldn’t still be at the airport waiting, would she?” 

Tiger frowned and noticed that things weren’t good. He secretly blamed 
himself for not mentioning Eileen’s relationship entanglement to Sophia, so 
that she could be on guard. 

“Quickly contact people!” Conrad shouted at the two of them. 

Fia said, “My phone. I want to call Eileen!” 
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Eileen opened her eyes and looked around. 

She was tied to a chair. In front of her was a table, and on the table was a cup 
of coffee that had gone cold. 



Sapphire sat opposite her, swirling a glass of champagne. 

Eileen said, “Mrs. Maxwell, is this how you treat me to a cup of coffee?” 

“Haha, is there any difference?” Sapphire took a sip of the champagne and 
after she put down the glass, she pushed at the cup of cold coffee. 

“Miss Reid, please drink some coffee.” 

Eileen stared at Sapphire coldly. “I don’t have any grievances with you. Is 
there any meaning for you to treat me like this for the sake of a man?” 

“How can it be meaningless?” Sapphire giggled. “You’re not me, so you 
cannot understand what I feel. Every time I am rejected by Victor, I hate that 
he once had you!” 

A thread of inconceivability flashed in Eileen’s eyes. She did not at all believe 
that Victor would reject Sapphire. 

Although Sapphire was not a great beauty, she was still quite beautiful. Her 
skin and figure were maintained very well. 

And he, Victor, was clearly not a man who had control in this area. 

“Eileen, say, why do we have to be so tragic? How nice would it be if we could 
be melded into one body. He would obediently love us and marry us.” A 
flaming light burned in Sapphire’s eyes. “He married me for the status, while 
he loves you for your face.” 

Eileen felt a chill in her heart, not knowing what Sapphire was thinking about. 

Sapphire looked at Eileen’s beautiful face and smiled foolishly. 

“Give me your face and after that, we can disappear together. I’ll use a new 
identity to appear. I think he’ll fall in love with me the moment he sees me and 
I will definitely be able to get what I don’t have then, right?” 

Eileen instantly felt goosebumps break out. Sapphire had always been gentle, 
elegant, and polite. With her character, it was impossible for her to have come 
up with such a disgusting method. 

Someone must have fed her this rotten idea. 



Sapphire got up and served the cup of cold coffee right to Eileen’s lips as she 
said, “Drink it. Once you do, you won’t feel pain.” 

Eileen moved her face away. “No matter how our skin changes, we are unable 
to cheat everyone!” 

“I don’t need to cheat everyone, neither do I need an entire lifetime! As long 
as Victor falls for me for that one second, that’s enough!” Sapphire’s eyes 
were bloodshot as she spoke ruthlessly. “I have waited for over twenty years, 
and he has never responded to me one bit! I 

just need that one moment!” 

After she finished speaking, she grabbed the hair behind Eileen with a hand 
and forced the of coffee into her mouth with the other. 

“Drink! Drink up quickly!” 

Eileen bit her cheeks, trying to struggle, and hit the cup of coffee away. 

cup 

Sapphire slapped her in anger. “Why are you so disobedient? My method 
would be the best solution for us both! You can’t marry him because of your 
lowly status. If you give me your face, I can help you make it a reality!” 

“You’re crazy!” Eileen did not know how to describe her feelings. The 
Sapphire of the past was graceful, gentle, and soft-spoken, and appeared to 
be innocent and naive. 

But now, what had she become for the sake of love? 

At this moment, she thought of Fia and felt all out of sorts. 

That silly lady had withstood too much, yet she remained a kind person. 

How much hurt did a kind person have to have kept in her heart in order to be 
able to maintain her kindness? 

“I’m crazy? You guys are the crazy ones! Life was originally fine. Why could 
you all not just live on well? Why did you have to disrupt it! If not for your 
appearance, Victor and I would not. have reached this extent!” 



“Whether he loves you or not, it never had anything to do with me!” Eileen 
roared. 

Sapphire let go of her hair. Seeing the hair she pulled out from her head, she 
mockingly threw them at Eileen. 

Eileen shook her head to throw off the hair on her face, took a deep breath, 
and said, “If he doesn’t love you, even without me, he would never be in love 
with you!” 

Sapphire replied, “No, without you, he wouldn’t not touch me!” 

Eileen gave a bitter laugh. “You have already gone mad. You have been used 
by someone and have gone against the law. You will not have a good ending!” 

“I’ve said it before, I’ll get a different identity!” Sapphire said loudly. “Esme 
could do it, so can I!” 

Chapter 988 

Eileen’s entire body froze. “What did you say?” 

Sapphire replied, “Hahaha, you still don’t know, do you? Esme is not dead at 
all. She got a different face and different identity and returned. At any 
moment, she can kill Fia!” 

Eileen’s face was drained of blood. “You’re lying!” 

“Don’t you know? Fia really cares for you, so fearful that you’ll worry along 
with her, and decided to keep it from you.” Sapphire cackled like a madman. 
“She is truly nice to you!” 

Eileen was speechless and tried her best to keep calm. “She is now pregnant 
with twins. Conrad will protect her.” 

“Really? Then why did she not dare to tell Conrad the first time she got 
pregnant? Even if words were spoken, what could it change? In the end, didn’t 
the child die in her womb? Hahaha!” 

“Shut up!” Eileen’s expression turned malicious, not daring to think how Fia 
would end up if she lost her children again. 



“Give me your face and I shall help you take care of Fia. No matter what, she 
is the wife of my cousin. I will protect her.” Sapphire squatted down, looking at 
Eileen with a little smile. 

Eileen stared at Sapphire, crestfallen. “I want to know how Fia is now.” 

Sapphire said, “You want to call her?” 

“Yes.” Eileen’s eyes were deep. “I need to know if she is safe now.” 

“Eileen.” Sapphire’s smile turned cold bit by bit. “Do you think I’m a fool? That 
I’d let you call her and let them find you by locking onto this location?” 

“No, I am just worried about her. If you don’t agree, then I just won’t make the 
call, Eileen said. 

Sapphire stared at her for a couple of seconds. “At times, I really don’t 
understand what Victor likes about you. You can’t bring him any benefits and 
you have to show your face to everyone and even during filming you have to 
make out and do all sorts of stuff with other actors and be unfaithful!” 

Eileen lowered her gaze and said without any hint of happiness or sorrow, “I, 
on the other hand, wish that I had never met him.” 

Sapphire smiled sarcastically and put a hand on Eileen’s tummy. 

“When he made you abort the child, did you cry?” 

The past came surging in her heart, making Eileen feel as if she was being 
dropped into an ice house. 

She remembered every single detail that happened on that day. 

“Does it hurt?” Sapphire asked leisurely. “What kind of a feeling is it?” 

Eileen shivered, looked at her and said, “It’s something you would never wish 
to understand.” 

“Are you unable to forgive him forever?” Sapphire had a serious look. “That’s 
why you insisted on leaving Destiny Entertainment, wasn’t it?” 

“Yes.” Eileen did not hide at all when she said, “Once bitten, twice shy.” 



Sapphire frowned. “However, he likes you. Is this wrong?” 

Eileen replied, “You don’t have to worry about me fighting you for him. I have 
long since awakened.” 

“No, I am worried.” Sapphire pinched her abdomen. “I am worried that he will 
divorce me to marry you. And you, unable to truly put your past feelings 
behind, would forgive him and start over with him.” 

Eileen did not know what to say for a moment. 

“All women are the same. Fia is like that, and so are you,” Sapphire said 
certainly, thick envy showing on her face. 

“This is a question without a solution. I can only get what I want if I am like 
Esme!” 

Eileen frowned. “Are you sure that Esme is getting what she wants?” 

“She will get it sooner or later!” Sapphire said stubbornly. “There is no 
evidence to prove she is Esme. She is living with a new identity, so she will be 
able to go back to the start with Conrad sooner or later.” 
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“I don’t think so.” Eileen’s eyes were deep. “Mr. Maxwell is very gentle toward 
Fia, something Esme would never have.” 

“It’s because Fia is Conrad’s first woman! He had just never experienced 
more. Victor is the same! As long as their first time is broken, everything can 
turn back to a situation where things are as they should be!” Sapphire got 
more agitated the more she talked. 

Eileen shook her head, and said with a pitiful gaze, “Are these all the thoughts 
Esme brainwashed you with? She is just thinking of using you as her tool.” 

“No, I am in the same boat as she is! It is the both of you who have stolen the 
happiness we should have had!” Sapphire looked at the time and picked up 
her bag from the floor. She searched for something in her bag and muttered, 
“I cannot waste time with you anymore.” 

Eileen saw her take out a syringe from her bag and immediately said, “I can 
sign an agreement with you! 



Chapter 989 

“What agreement?” Sapphire held the syringe, looking at her cold and eerily. 

Eileen replied, “I guarantee that I will not step into your marriage with Victor. If 
I go against my word, I am willing to give all the property under my name to 
you!” 

“Haha, everything you have, Victor has too. He will compensate you for 
whatever you lose.” Sapphire pressed down on the syringe and said, “Don’t 
struggle. Listen to me obediently.” 

Eileen stared at the needle that was approaching and her heart was anxious 
but she appeared calm on the surface as she said, “Sapphire, if you really do 
this, you won’t be the you of the past anymore! Think of your parents, the 
people you care about the most.’ 
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“No matter who I become, I will treat them well!” Sapphire held the syringe 
with one hand, while the other hand grabbed Eileen’s hair to draw her closer. 
Seeing the syringe right before her, Eileen planned to carry the chair along to 
pounce at Sapphire. 

A loud bang resounded! A group of people came rushing in. The person at the 
forefront was pale and his steps were a little light. 

“Sapphire Starling!” 

His roar made Sapphire flustered and she only wanted to stab the syringe into 
Eileen and administer the drugs. 

“Stop!” Victor leaped over, reaching out to block Eileen’s neck. 

“Ah!” Sapphire’s syringe stabbed into the back of Victor’s hand and even the 
needle was crooked. 

“Sor…Sorry.” 

She looked at Victor in confusion. “…” 

A slap resounded. 



Victor pulled out the syringe and slapped her. “You’re insane!” 

“You’re not allowed to protect her. I don’t allow it!” Sapphire fell to the ground, 
hammering the ground as she roared, not having the least bit of gentle 
elegance she usually had. 

The people who Victor had brought over very quickly got her under control. 

Eileen looked at Victor. She hadn’t seen him for a couple of months and he 
had lost weight. The rim of his eyes were dark and the color of his face did not 
look healthy. 

She could not help but feel heartache. 

“…Eileen.” Victor was stuck there, and opened his mouth with great difficulty. 

He hadn’t seen her for a couple of months, but she was the same as she was 
in the past. Those eyes, that gaze, it was all as it used to be. 

Eileen averted her eyes and said coldly, “Kindly help me to loosen the ropes.” 

“Sure.” Victor wiped his hands on his own shirt and carefully helped her to 
loosen the ropes. 

Eileen had just stood up when an anxious shout came from the door. “Eileen!” 

“Fia!” She immediately ran toward the door. 

Fia ran too fast and almost fell. Luckily, Conrad caught her in time. 

Eileen ran to her and grabbed her hand. 

“You still have children in your tummy. Be a little more careful.” 

Fia’s eyes were so red that she looked like a rabbit. She checked Eileen up 
and down. “Are you alright? What is that on your clothes?” 

Eileen grabbed her hand. “Stop touching. It’s just a cup of coffee that 
splattered on me. I’m fine.” 

“Are you really fine? She didn’t hit you or feed you anything, did she?” Fia 
asked nervously. 



“No, she didn’t make it in time.” Eileen hesitated for a moment. “Her husband 
came in time.” 

Fia frowned as she looked at Victor who was nearby and nodded while 
saying, “Thank you.” Victor retracted his gaze. “I’m doing what’s necessary.” 

He looked at Sapphire who had been held and said to his subordinates, “Send 
Madam home. Get a psychiatrist to evaluate her.” 

Chapter 990 

“I’m not crazy! Victor, don’t try to put the crime of insanity on me!” Sapphire 
shouted heartbreakingly. 

The veins on Victor’s throbbed. “Alright. You aren’t insane, are you?” 

He looked at Sapphire coldly and instructed his subordinates. “Send her to the 
police station!” 

Sapphire was stunned. “…Are you really not going to take into account our 
husband-and-wife relationship at all?” 

Victor replied, “Just wait for my lawyer to send the divorce papers!” 

“I don’t want to divorce. I won’t divorce you even if I die!” Sapphire shrieked. 
Her plan failed. If she could not be his wife, then she could no longer be near 
him! 

“It’s not for you to decide!” Victor’s face was heartless, absolutely done with 
the torture this marriage brought. 

“Eileen, let’s go.” Fia lightly tugged at Eileen who was in a daze. 

Eileen retracted her gaze. “Alright, let’s go.” 

No matter how Victor and Sapphire were in the future, it had nothing to do 
with her. 

In the past, she felt that Sapphire was innocent and every time she saw her, 
she would feel guilty. 

However, with everything she went through today, neither owed the other 
anymore. 



When she dated Victor, she did not know of his relationship with Sapphire. 

Conrad gave Sophia a look and Sophia protected the two ladies and left first. 

Conrad walked to Victor. “I have something to say to you.” 

“Are you going to seek mercy on your cousin’s behalf?” Victor sneered. “Do 
you want Sapphire to do to Eileen what Esme did to Fia?” 

Conrad’s expression was indifferent as he spoke. “Don’t involve Eileen.” 

“What right do you have to say such things to me!” Victor was angry that his 
wound hurt. He put a hand on his abdomen and breathed. “I will divorce 
Sapphire.” 

“Even if you divorce, don’t involve Eileen, otherwise you will regret it!” Conrad 
stared at Victor seriously. 

Sapphire suddenly started to guffaw. “I know. Eileen also has the rare O- 
blood type. That time when she was injured, Conrad and Dr. Evans donated 
blood to her! Hahaha, this is too hilarious!” 

Victor’s face was close to ashen. 

Conrad glared at Sapphire. “Stop talking nonsense!” 

“Did I guess it wrong? Otherwise, why would you ask him not to involve 
Eileen?” Sapphire laughed happily. 

Victor looked at Conrad in a daze, as if he was hit by a blunt baton. 

Conrad spoke. “Bring her to the police station!” 

After Victor’s people brought Sapphire away, Conrad said with a frown, “You 
are a smart person. You should understand what I mean.” 

Victor replied, “I don’t understand. How could she be the daughter your father 
had with another woman!” 

“I have already secretly gotten people to do the DNA matching,” Conrad said 
faintly. 



Victor felt a fishy sweetness in his throat and he spat out a mouthful of blood 
before losing. consciousness. 

“Hey!” Conrad supported him and said annoyedly, “You are clearly badly 
injured. Why did you have to come running over!” 

“Do we need to wait for Sir?” Sophia got into the driver’s seat and asked Fia 
who was behind. 

Fia was quiet for a moment. “No need. Victor is unwell. He might need to take 
care of Victor.” She reckoned that he was also going to tell Victor about 
Eileen’s background. 

 


